
 

 

     STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 
A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Waste Collection Board was held on Thursday, March 4, 2021, 
at 4:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers of City Hall. The following individuals were in attendance 
(GTM – GoToMeeting):   
 
Robbie Skinner   Mayor       Present 
Randy Sanders   City Recorder     Present 
Mary Albaugh                       Board Member                                 Present 
Scott Randall   Board Member                                 Present 
Jeff Wamsley   Waste Department Supervisor   Present 
Jay Hollen                                  City Engineer                                            Present – by GTM 
Jerry Arnold   Director of Public Works   Present 
Amberle Jenkins  Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance Present 
Tom O’Neill   City Attorney     Absent 
 
Guests: Doug Bush- Tygarts Valley Conservation District Supervisor, by GTM  

 
To Participate in a Utility Board meeting during the COVID-19 Stay at Home Order, participants were invited to contact us at 
304-472-1651 for the GoToMeeting link/access. 
 
City of Buckhannon Waste Collection Board Meeting– 4:00 pm in the Council Chambers of City Hall – Meeting Agenda 

for Thursday, March 4, 2021 

A.       Call to Order 
             A.1     Moment of Silence  
            A.2     Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.     Recognized Guests 
  B.1    Doug Bush- Tygarts Valley Conservation District Supervisor     
                              Make It Shine Event- Support re: Cleanup Finks Run Area    
 
C.       Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  
  C.1     February 2021 
                
D.     Department Report 
               D.1     Recycling Center Report 
               D.2     Transfer Station Report 
 
E.     Correspondence and Information  
               E.1      
 
F.     Consent Agenda 
               F.1     Approval of Minutes: 02/04/2021 
   
G.     Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
              G.1   Approval 2021 Make It Shine Event 
              G.2   Approval Purchase of 2006 International Tractor Trailer Truck        
              G.3   Approval to Bid for Purchase of a New Garbage Truck 
              G.4   Approval Waste Budget Revision 
              G.5   Discussion Main Street Garbage Collection 
              G.6   Approval Employees Pay Increase 
              
H.     Board Members Comments and Announcements    
 
I.      Adjournment 
 
Posted: 03/01/2021                Next Meeting will be held on April 1, 2021 
 
A.     Call to Order - The Mayor called the meeting to order. 
 
             A.1 Moment of Silence – Mayor Skinner asked us to join him in a moment of silence keeping 
Council Member Jack Reger, who is suffering from COVID-19, and Mary Albaugh, who has surgery 
scheduled in the near future, both in our thoughts and prayers. 
 
             A.2 Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America - The Pledge was led by Board 
Member Mary Albaugh. 
 
B.      Recognized Guests: 
          B.1 Doug Bush- Tygarts Valley Conservation District Supervisor - Make It Shine Event- 
Support re: Cleanup Finks Run Area – The Mayor recognized Mr. Bush who discussed the Finks 



 

 

Run Area (the area around Sheetz, Super Splash Car Wash, Burger King, etc.), which has had 
garbage accumulate particularly from the recent flooding.  Mr. Bush has reached out to various 
entities to coordinate an effort to clean the area up as part of the “Make It Shine Event”.  Jerry 
Arnold, Director of Public Works, explained the “Make It Shine Event” of the past, which was a 
special collection for Waste Department customers each Saturday of April, but he also reminded us 
that this event had been canceled in 2020 because of Covid-19 and had not yet been addressed for 
this year. This does not mean another group could not initiate a cleanup effort. The consistent 
concern mentioned was finding the volunteers necessary for this type of effort could be difficult.  
Several ideas were discussed, and various organizations were mentioned.  Different people in the 
discussion agreed to reach out for volunteers.  Mr. Bush asked that a date be set for the event.  April 
17, 2021 was determined to be the best date for all concerned.  It was also agreed that the Tygarts 
Valley Conservation District would sponsor the cleanup event and provide the liability 
waivers/coverage, etc.  Mr. Bush determined that those who will want to help can meet in the 
Walmart parking lot at 9:00 a.m., the morning of April 17, 2021.  Jeff Wamsley offered to pre-set an 
open top dumpster that morning for the debris collected and plan to have it removed that 
afternoon. 
  
C.      Financial Report 
              C.1 February 2021 – Amby Jenkins provided the following financial report: 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 
She also gave a report on the Polycart reminders that are being mailed out to customers who still 
do not have one. 
 
February 10, 2021 
 
To: Waste Collection service customers:      
From: Waste Collection Board -City of Buckhannon 
 
Re: Poly Cart (toter) and Trash Pickup-Important Information to Customers that Do Not currently utilize the poly 
cart for waste collection service. 
 
Dear Customer: 

For the past three years the City of Buckhannon Waste Department has been distributing poly carts for residential 
trash pickup. 

During this time, we have not made the use of the poly cart mandatory. 

Your monthly trash service fee includes service to one poly cart and specially scheduled bulky goods service 
described below. 

The poly carts are designed so that a fully automated arm can lift it for disposal of trash.   This method is safer for 
our employees and reduces injuries such as cuts, punctures and sprains.  It also helps to identify non-paying 
residents.   

Poly carts have been distributed to many of our customers, however, a few are still not using them. 

We understand there may be a few special circumstances in which the resident cannot use the poly cart and we 
want to work with that customer to resolve the issue through direct contact between the customer and our Waste 
Collection Superintendent. 



 

 

The Buckhannon Waste Collection Board will begin institution of a mandatory use of these poly carts effective April 
30, 2021. After April 30, 2021 you will experience a disruption of service if you are not utilizing the poly cart. 

If you do not have a poly cart, contact our office to arrange delivery. 

After April 30, 2021, the Waste Collection Department will only pick up garbage that is placed in the poly cart, 
unless: 

a. You have purchased extra tags for excess garbage.  Note that the poly carts are 96 gallon containers.  Any 
garbage that does not fit in the poly cart with the lid closed, must be tagged to ensure pick up.  These tags 
are $1.86 each, for one 30 gallon bag and available at our office. 

b. You have schedule a bulky goods pickup.  Bulky goods pick up service is included in the monthly fee you 
currently pay. You can schedule 4 (four) large items per month to be picked up on the second Friday of 
each month, unless there is a holiday.  You MUST call our office (304-472-1430) by the Wednesday prior to 
pick up day to schedule this.   We will need a list of items you want to dispose of.  Note that some items 
cannot utilize this service. 

c. You have been in direct contact with our Waste Collection Supervisor and he has given a specific waiver in 
writing in which to identify your service.    Call the Utility Office at 304-472-1430 to generate a work order 
with your information and the Waste Collection Supervisor can contact you. 
 

Other important information: 

 Garbage must be set out by the curb the night before the service pickup date.   There are circumstances in 
which our trucks run much earlier than you are accustom to and we do not guarantee a route schedule. 

 Garbage must be contained in the provided poly cart with lids properly closed 
 If you are in the City Limits, remove your poly cart from the curb within 24 hours. 

 

A motion to approve the February 2021 Financial Report was made by Albaugh/Randall. 
Motion carried. 
 
D. Department Reports – Jeff Wamsley reported that another truck repair is taking place.  They 
have been using the cardboard truck as a route truck.  The Polycarts are going out on a regular 
basis.  The computer upgrade was implemented in the department this month.   
 
          D.1 Recycling Center Report – Jeff gave his Recycling Report as follows: 

 
 

 
 



 

 

D.2 Transfer Station Report – Jeff reviewed the following Transfer Station Report: 

 
 

 
 

A Q & A took place with the Board Members regarding the trash being set out on Main Street. 
Without objection G.5 Discussion Main Street Garbage Collection was moved to the table. It was 
determined to have the City Zoning Officer deliver a warning with another explanation of the City 
Ordinance pertaining to Waste Collection on Main Street to the property owner. 

City of Buckhannon Zoning Ordinance No. 244 

SECTION 628. GARBAGE, TRASH AND OTHER REFUSE MATERIAL CONTAINMENT AND CONCEALMENT: 

 Owners of all commercial buildings and structures shall be required to provide adequate facilities for the 

containment and concealment of all garbage, trash and other refuse materials, including the receptacles and 

containers thereof, such as but not limited to garbage cans and dumpsters.  

 The owners of all residential buildings and structures shall be required to provide adequate facilities for the 

containment of all garbage, trash and other refuse materials, and further shall be required to provide for the 

placement of such facilities in a manner which is the least unattractive to the lot and surrounding neighborhood, 

and in any event, garbage, trash and other refuse materials’ containers shall not be kept or stored in front yard 

areas except upon appropriate waste collection days.  

 
E.     Correspondence and Information – There was none to share. 
 
F.     Consent Agenda 

              F.1     Approval of Minutes 02/04/2021 

Motion to approve the minutes of the 02/04/2021 regular meeting was made by 
Randall/Albaugh.  Motion carried. 
 
G.      Strategic Issues for discussion and/or vote 
 
              G.1   Approval 2021 Make It Shine Event - This event was referenced earlier in the 
meeting while discussing the cleanup of the Finks Run Area. 
 
Motion to not have a City wide 2021 Make It Shine Event, due to Covid-19, was made by 
Albaugh/Randall. Motion carried.  



 

 

 
              G.2   Approval Purchase of 2006 International Tractor Trailer Truck - Discussion took 
place regarding this action. 
 
Motion to approve the purchase of a 2006 International Tractor Trailer Truck was made by 
Randall/Albaugh.  Motion carried. 
      
              G.3   Approval to Bid for Purchase of a New Garbage Truck - Discussion took place 
regarding the need for a new garbage truck. 
 
Motion to request bids for the purchase of a new Garbage Truck noting that no purchase will 
be made until the Board reviews all bids and discusses the Waste Department’s position at 
that time was made by Albaugh/Randall. Motion carried. 

 

              G.4   Approval Waste Budget Revision - Amby Jenkins presented a budget revision for the 
purchase of the 2006 International Tractor Trailer Truck that was approved earlier in the meeting. 

 

 
Motion to approve a budget revision for the purchase of the 2006 International Tractor 
Trailer Truck was made by Albaugh/Randall. Motion carried. 
 
 
              G.5   Discussion Main Street Garbage Collection - Discussion took place and action was 
recommended earlier in the meeting. 
 
              G.6   Approval Employees Pay Increase - Discussion took place. 
 
Motion to approve the Employee Pay increases that were outlined by Jerry Arnold and Jeff 
Wamsley in the February Executive Session, to take effect April 1, 2021, was made by 
Albaugh/Randall. Motion carried. 
 
 
H. Board Members Comments and Announcements 
 
      Albaugh – Nothing additional. 
 
     Randall – Mentioned complaints of water draining from garbage trucks.  Jerry & Jeff 
explained why this happens and that it is unavoidable. 
 
        Jerry Arnold - Jerry reported that the Upshur County Solid Waste Authority will be holding 
a Free Residential Paper-Shredding Event at 395 Mudlick Road on Saturday, April 17, 2021, from 
9:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon.  He also reported on a personnel issue. 
 
I.  Adjournment 
 
There being no further business to be transacted, motion to adjourn at 5:20 PM was made by 
Albaugh/Randall.  Motion carried. 

 
Mayor Robert Skinner III                                                ______________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                          _________________________________________________ 


